

SAWSTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 January 2020 At SPICERS PAVILION - Meeting commenced at 7.15 pm

PRESENT:

Assistant Parish Clerk Clare Speed

Councillors

Kevin Cuffley

Ray Matthews

Rajni Padia

Brian Milnes

Kieran Cooper

Anand Pillai

Stephen Drew

Neil Reid

Jayne Merrick

Colin Groves

Mr Ashley Lumsden – Representative from Huawei **Members of the Public + 1**

199 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Tony Fell (Personal)
Tony Orgee (Personal)
Beck Laxton (Personal)
Mike Mallows (Personal)
Clare Delderfield (Personal)

200 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME (15 MINUTES ALLOWED)

None

201 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST FOR THIS MEETING

None

202 UPDATE ON HUAWEI SAWSTON SITE BY ASHLEY LUMSDEN

Mr Ashley Lumsden updated the Council on the Huawei Site which is going on the former Spicers site. It is to be used as a research and development facility for the next generation of products. The building design has been changed due to what the Parish Council said about the original plan. They have improved the look of the build to incorporate the fields and hills surrounding the area instead of the original plan which was a rectangular block building. The road going through the land will not be open to the public it will stay closed. They will be improving the cycleways. The materials on the building are sandstone, wood effect and tiles and solar panels on the roof. At this stage the transport and trainline are still in the pipe line but not until the development is further along as this planning application is only for the one site which they are hoping to have completed by 2023. The old planning application has been withdrawn and this new one will be submitted by the end of the month. Ashley would like to come back to us with another update in the Autumn.

203 CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE FULL PARISH MEETING – 10 DECEMBER 2019

The minutes of the Full Parish meeting held on 10 December 2019 were read confirmed and signed.

It was **proposed** by Councillor Kieran Cooper and **seconded** by Councillor Neil Reid to **accept** the minutes.

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

204 MATTERS ARISING - NEW INFORMATION

None

205 PLANNING APPLICATIONS & ASSOCIATED MATTERS

S/4473/19/TP	T1 – Decayed Sycamore – crown reduce to form a monolith 8-10m high.	Support/ No Objection
	T2 – Sycamore adjacent - fell, T5 - Leaning Sycamore – Pollard leaning limb down to 7- 8m high. Reason - to reduce the risk of over extended limb failure at Challis Trust Land behind 86, High Street.	Vote: 11 For
	Proposed by Councillor Kieran Cooper and Seconded by Councillor Stephen Drew to support this application.	

Noted

Information Only

<u>S/4096/19/DC</u> Discharge of condition 35 (Sustainability) pursuant to planning permission S/3729/18/FL at Land North of Field View, Sawston Road, Babraham.

<u>S/4151/19/DC</u> Discharge of condition 42 (Car park management plan) pursuant to planning permission S/2284/17/OL at Sawston Park, London Road, Pampisford.

<u>S/3327/19/FL</u> Two storey extensions on each property aligned to the existing neighbour's extension. Single storey extension projecting to the same point of the existing extension. Existing porches of two of the properties widened. Materials, mainly render and slates, and alignment in keeping with the context at 2, 3, 4 South Terrace.

<u>S/4506/19/DC</u> Discharge of condition 3(materials) and 7(boundary treatment) pursuant to planning permission S/3729/18/FL at Land North of field view Sawston Road, Babraham. <u>S/4459/19/DC</u> Discharge of condition 20 (Contamination) pursuant to outline planning permission S/1515/15/OL at Land adj 43, Mill Lane.

206 ACCOUNTS FOR THE MONTH OF DECEMBER 2019

The accounts for the month of December 2019 were presented.

It was *proposed* by Councillor Neil Reid and *seconded* by Councillor Rajni Padia to *accept* the accounts for December 2019.

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

207 TO DISCUSS DONATION REQUEST FROM THE CAMBRIDGESHIRE POLICE SHRIEVALTY TRUST – THE BOBBY SCHEME

Councillor Kevin Cuffley explained about the project requesting for donation, Councillor Brian Milnes thought we have a policy which states we cannot pay a donation to a statutory Company. All Councillors felt this is a valuable service and fully support its work but unfortunately, we can not fund this donation request as it would replace funding by another public sector body.

It was **proposed** by Councillor Neil Reid and **seconded** by Councillor Kieran Cooper to **not support**

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

208 TO AGREE THE INTERNAL AUDITOR FOR THE NEXT THREE YEARS

The Assistant Clerk explained that other auditors had been contacted to obtain quotations but none were able to accept any further accounts. The existing auditor's charges remain the same £300 + vat a year for 3 years.

It was **proposed** by Councillor David Bard and **seconded** by Councillor Kieran Cooper to appoint the existing auditor for the next three years.

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

209 TO DISCUSS STREET NAMING FOR DEVELOPMENT OFF BABRAHAM ROAD

To defer to February Full Parish

210 UPDATE ON TRANSFER OF STREET LIGHT ENERGY

Councillor Kevin Cuffley explained he is reluctant to transfer Street light energy until we know more information, Councillor David Bard agreed and suggested when the time comes to only take out a year contract. All Councillors agreed to stay with County energy until we know more.

211 TO AGREE CHANGES TO CEMETERY RULES

It was **proposed** by Councillor Kevin Cuffley and **seconded** by Councillor Kieran Cooper to agree to the updated Cemetery Rules.

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

212 TO DISCUSS INVITATION TO BUCKINGHAM PALACE GARDEN PARTY - 2020

The Parish Council has been asked to nominate someone for the Buckingham Palace Garden party to take place in May 2020.

It was **proposed** by Councillor Kieran Cooper and **seconded** by Councillor Kevin Cuffley to nominate Mrs Janet Martin who was Vice- Chair of Sawston Parish Council and also the Chair of the Planning Committee.

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

213 UPDATE ON PROPOSED CHANGES TO PLANNING DECISIONS AT SCDC

Councillor Kevin Cuffley explained about changes which want to be made at SCDC to how planning decisions are made. Councillor Brian Milnes went on to explain the proposed changes are to ensure the planning committees are making decisions legitimately. All the right rules, policies and sustainability are correct and in order. All the policies need work on and will be reviewed and legally solid.

214 JHC UPDATE

Attached to these minutes

215 UPDATE ON EMERGENCY PLAN

To defer to March Full Parish

216 UPDATE FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

Attached to the end of these minutes.

217 CORRESPONDENCE Thank you for the donation from Sawston Fun Run and Walk

218 COUNCILLORS ISSUES AND AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING

Councillor Ray Matthews explained there has been break ins at properties in Sawston.

Councillor Colin Groves asked if there has been any update on the football stadium, Councillor Brian Milnes explained it is back on track. Councillor Colin Groves told the Council the speed camera has run out of battery and he will change as soon as possible.

Councillor Jayne Merrick asked what has happened with the daffodils on Huckeridge Hill as there is no sign of any growing, Assistant Clerk will chase this.

Councillor Kevin Cuffley thanked the members of public for attending and they left the meeting – 8.35pm

Pursuant to Section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings Act 1960 – it is resolved that because of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the public and press are asked to leave the meeting during consideration of the sensitive items in reserved matters

It was *proposed* by Councillor Kevin Cuffley and *seconded* by Councillor Kieran Cooper to go into camera.

VOTE: 11 FOR : UNANIMOUS

Councillor Brian Milnes left the room at 8:38pm and returned at 8:41pm.

219 UPDATE ON ASSISTANT GROUNDSMAN

Councillor Kevin Cuffley and Councillor Kieran Cooper gave a brief update on the progress with the Assistant Groundman.

It was *proposed* by Councillor Brian Milnes and *seconded* by Councillor Jayne Merrick to agree the proposal.

VOTE: 10 FOR : 1 Against

Meeting Closed 8.45pm

2019 Annual JHC Support Service information for Parish Council meeting 14 January 2020

- * 397 clients seen in 2019, an increase of 11% last year.
- * 450 bags of food given out, down 77 bags on last year.
- * Enquiry type –top benefits 6% up on last year, followed by grants up 13% & housing down 25%, however this may be down to fewer JHC houses being available & also SCDC fortnightly drop ins at JHC so clients are now referred directly to them.
- * Individual grants given out £26,581.00.
- * Over half of our clients were either disabled, or had health issues.
- * 6 Children are having counselling in Sawston Schools that is funded by JHC.

Other JHC info

Grants given to a number of organisations working in the village totalling over £24,000.00, recipients include- Camsight, Centre 33, Romsey Mill, Cogwheel, Relate, Cambridgeshire Hearing Help, 1st Sawston Guides, Icknield Primary School and Jigsaw preschool.

Mill Lane – Completed with new residents moving in in September. Slight issue with gradient of entrance to parking – awaiting Highways advice on services under path before we can resolve.

Babraham Road – Landowners collaboration agreement signed off. Marketing of land currently under discussion.

SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE DISTRICT COUNCILLORS' REPORT CLARE DELDERFIELD AND BRIAN MILNES

JANUARY 2020

YOU CAN FOLLOW YOUR COUNCILLORS ON FACEBOOK: BRIANANDCLARE4SAWSTON

Your Councillors are always ready to help. If you have any questions about these - or indeed any other - matters, please do not hesitate to contact Clare Delderfield cllr.delderfield@scambs.gov.uk or Brian Milnes cllr.milnes@scambs.gov.uk

HAPPY NEW YEAR!

Wishing all members of the parish council and the residents of Sawston a very Happy New Year. 2020 will undoubtedly bring its own set of challenges for Sawston and the District and we look forward to ensuring the village is well represented on matters affecting the lives of local people.

GREATER CAMBRIDGE LOCAL PLAN ISSUES AND OPTIONS — OUR CONSULTATION

It is a very exciting time jointly for Cambridge City and South Cambridgeshire District Councils, with work underway on a new joint Local Plan that will affect the future of Greater Cambridge over the next 20 years.

The Councils are preparing to carry out a public consultation called: **Greater Cambridge Local Plan – The First Conversation**. The consultation will start the conversation about the kind of place we want Greater Cambridge to be in the future. It will explore the 'big themes' – climate change, biodiversity, social inclusion and great places - that will influence how homes, jobs and infrastructure are planned, and where growth might go.

The consultation will run between this Monday 13 January and 5pm Monday 24 February 2020.

Lots of information and the opportunity to provide views at www.greatercambridgeplanning.org People can also post online using #GCLocalPlan.

During the consultation there will be pop-up 'roadshows' to places around the area including shopping centres, schools, community centres and other places, to reach out to as many people as possible. There will also be a 'Big Debate' on the evening of 18 February, where we are inviting local groups to share their ideas about what should be in the Local Plan, in a fun, provocative and lively public event. If you are interested in being one of the groups to present, please contact Hana Loftus at localplan@greatercambridgeplanning.org. Also look out for details about how to book your seat in the audience on the night.

HUAWEI TO BRING FORWARD REVISED PLANS

As you will remember, last year Huawei brought forward plans for an R&D facility to be built on the old Spicers site. After discussion they decided to withdraw their application to work on some modifications. They have made some changes to proposals to incorporate some of the feedback from the consultation and from the planning officer and will shortly be re-submitting their application. Following their submission there will be a full public consultation period, so please do give your views.

NEW ENERGY EFFICIENT COUNCIL HOMES

Nine new energy-efficient Council homes have been occupied by new residents in Balsham. The new properties are part of the District Council's ambitions to double the number of Council homes built every year in South Cambridgeshire.

These are a mixture of one-bedroom apartments and two-bedroom apartments. Each property has been allocated to someone with a local connection. The apartments also benefit from having solar panels and extensive insulation, keeping them warm and reducing energy bills.

There are also four homes being made available for shared ownership, where they are partly owned by both the Council and local resident. The affordable rent and shared ownership properties form part of a new development called Farriers Yard that has a total of 33 homes and includes open space and bicycle parking.

South Cambridgeshire District Council owns and maintains around 5,500 Council homes. More than 75 other new Council homes were built last year or remain under construction in Caldecote, Foxton, Great Abington, Hardwick and Waterbeach. On top of this, a further 199 Council homes are planned to be built in a number of villages including here in Sawston by 2023, helping to provide affordable living for local people.

LOCAL RESIDENTS REDUCE BLACK BIN USE AND SEND LESS TO LANDFILL

Well done everyone! Figures for our shared waste service with Cambridge City Council show residents are putting less in their black bins - thank you! Local people put almost 10% less in your black bins in 2018/19 compared to the year before. It means less waste ends up in landfill, and increased recycling brings in additional income we can spend on services for local people. Let's work towards making 2020 an even better year!

Reminder - if you are regularly running out space in your recycling bins you can request a free additional blue bin at www.scambs.gov.uk/bins/report-or-request/request-a-bin

2

THREE FREE TREES TO ENCOURAGE MORE TREE PLANTING

Sawston Parish Council, along with every parish council in South Cambridgeshire is being offered three free trees by the District Council as part of ambitions to "double nature".

The scheme to encourage more planting was officially launched last week in Fulbourn, where representatives from the village's parish council joined local schoolchildren to put the young trees into the ground.

We encourage the Parish Council to apply for a voucher which can be exchanged for three trees, or one large one, at a local garden centre. The voucher will also pay for stakes and tree protection guards. Parish Councils in South Cambridgeshire can apply for their tree voucher at www.scambs.gov.uk/three-free-trees

With trees absorbing CO2 from the atmosphere, they play a key role in helping to combat climate change. The District Council has already declared a climate emergency and, in November 2018, pledged to work towards making the District zero carbon by 2050. Some parish councils are also working towards making their own local climate pledge.

South Cambridgeshire District Council is a member of Natural Cambridgeshire. This is a partnership between local Councils, businesses, health, farming, wildlife and environmental organisations all

working towards doubling the area of rich wildlife habitats and natural green space across the county. BETTER CARE FUND HELPS LOW INCOME FAMILIES TO IMPROVE THE ENERGY EFFICIENCY OF THEIR HOMES

Through the Better Care Fund South Cambs council is able to offer assistance to help low income households living in their own property to boost the energy efficiency of their homes and to help with repairs. For example, if people are struggling to heat their homes due to an old, faulty or inefficient boiler, we may be able to help pay for a new one through our Discretionary Grants scheme.

To qualify for a grant, householders will need to have owned and lived in their home for at least two years and be in receipt of one of the following means tested benefits:

- · Universal Credit
- · Income Support
- · Income based Job Seekers Allowance or Income Based Employment Support Alliance
- · Working Tax Credit with gross income less than £18,000
- · Council Tax Support
- · Guaranteed Pension Credit
- · Child tax credit with a relevant income less than£18,000

The council may also be able to help with improving insulation, replacing draughty windows and doors and carrying out a range of other essential repairs. Work is carried out by the Cambridgeshire Home

3

Improvement Agency who also carry out works for disabled adaptations, such as ramps, level access showers, stair lifts, etc.

If you know of someone who may benefit from this support ask them to contact the Home Improvement Agency on 01954 713330 or email: HIA@CambsHIA.org
SMALL AND MEDIUM SIZED BUSINESS SUPPORT IN SOUTH CAMBS

We are pleased to report that a new team will be set up to increase support for local businesses – particularly small and medium-sized companies – in South Cambridgeshire.

At a meeting of the District Council's Cabinet last week members agreed to a proposal for a new Business Support Service. It will deliver activities offering practical advice and targeted support to existing and growing businesses in the District and those looking to move into South Cambridgeshire. Councillors want to build thriving village economies where people can work locally, buy what they need and access the services they require while keeping their impact on the environment to a minimum. The new team will be tasked with retaining existing employers, improving the survival rates of new enterprises and securing new investment in communities across the district.

When fully established, the new team of four officers will:

- Offer bespoke packages of support to small and medium-sized enterprises
- Help further develop the three Enterprise Zones in South Cambridgeshire, to encourage more businesses to locate to them
- Guide companies wishing to relocate to the district or move within it
- Deliver a programme of activities to support local village economies
- Develop new and environmentally friendly tourism initiatives such as cycling and walking routes to encourage visitors into South Cambridgeshire communities
- Provide guidance to companies on their response to the climate emergency, including advice on generating their own electricity, improving energy efficiency and recycling more waste and water
- Make the entire Council more 'business friendly', such as by creating one point of contact for local companies and becoming a vital link between the Council and other business support organisations

Growing local businesses and economies is one of the four priority areas in the Council's Business Plan and this new team, working closely with colleagues at the Greater Cambridge Shared Planning Service, will lead the authority's work in this area.

The new roles and Business Support Service will now be finalised before recruitment takes place within the coming months. When up and running, the service will work closely with neighbouring councils, and organisations such as the Chambers of Commerce, FSB, NFU and Visit Cambridge and Beyond to help complement the services that each provides.

Please do not hesitate to contact us if you have any questions about these, or any other matters. Brian Milnes and Clare Delderfield, District Councillors for Sawston